
growing body of research docu-
ments that students with sig-
nificant disabilities can be
educated in their neighbor-
hood school along with their

typical peers. Inclusive education is postulated
upon the following beliefs: (a) All children can
learn; (b) all children have the right to be educated
with their peers in age-appropriate heterogeneous
classrooms within their neighborhood schools; and
(c) it is the responsibility of the school community

to meet the diverse educational needs of all its stu-
dents regardless of their ability levels, national ori-
gin, and linguistic, cultural and family background
(see Thousand & Villa, 1992). 

It is well documented that inclusive educa-
tion can yield positive outcomes for all of those in-
volved, including the focus students, typical peers,
classroom teacher, and school community at large
(e.g., Hunt, Doering, Hirose-Hatae, Maier,  &
Goetz, 2001; Soto, Müller, Hunt, & Goetz, 2001).
Among the outcomes for students with severe dis-
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abilities, we find (a) increased social participation
and access to general education curriculum (Fryxell
& Kennedy, 1995; Hunt, Alwell, Farron-Davis, &
Goetz, 1996; Staub, Schwartz, Galluci, & Peck,
1994); (b) learning and generalization of new so-
cial, sensory, motor, and communication behaviors
(e.g., Gee, Graham, Sailor, & Goetz, 1995; Hunt,
Staub, Alwell, & Goetz, 1994); and (c) improve-
ment of the overall quality of individualized educa-
tion program (IEP) objectives (Hunt &
Farron-Davis, 1992; Hunt, Farron-Davis, Beck-
stead, Curtis, & Goetz, 1994). Significant benefits
of inclusion have also been reported for class mem-
bers without disabilities including increased sensi-
tivity, empathy, and acceptance of human
differences, as well as increased access to coopera-
tive learning opportunities and assistive technology
(Giangreco, Dennis, Cloninger, Edelman, &
Schattman, 1993; Peck, Donaldson, & Pezzoli,
1990). More recently, benefits have been identified
for the overall classroom program through the use
of innovations and instructional strategies that
benefited all children (Soto et al.).

Despite these positive outcomes, a consider-
able body of literature establishes that effective in-
clusive education for students with significant
disabilities requires substantive changes in the
structure of the classroom, a different conceptual-
ization of professional roles, and a continuous need
for collaborative teaming  (e.g., Gee et al., 1995;
Giangreco, 2000; Giangreco et al., 1993; Gian-
greco, Prelock, Reid, Dennis, & Edelman, 1999;
Hunt et al. 2001; Rainforth & York-Barr, 1997;
Thousand  & Villa, 1992; York-Barr, Schultz,
Doyle, Kronberg, & Crossett, 1996). Other vari-
ables that have emerged as essential to the success
of inclusive schooling for students with severe dis-
abilities include the design and implementation of
educational supports for diverse learners, parental
involvement, support for the development of posi-
tive social supports and friendships, implementa-
tion of positive behavioral supports for students
with challenging behaviors, and a shared inclusion-
ary philosophy by all key stakeholders (Giangreco,
2000; Hunt, Hirose-Hatae, Doering, Karasoff, &
Goetz, 2000; Nevin, Thousand, Paolucci-Whit-
comb, & Villa, 1990). 

The ability of a local school to serve students
with disabilities in the general education classroom
appears to be related to the ability of that school to
provide effective quality education for a heteroge-

neous student body, wherein planning for the edu-
cation of general as well as special populations is a
shared responsibility of the total professional and
administrative staff (Hunt et al., 2000; Hunt et al.,
2001; Sailor, 1991). When all students are being
educated at their local inclusive school, then all ed-
ucational resources could be used to provide a
more individualized and more effective education
for everyone. As the student population changes
due to changing demographic variables, there is an
increased focus on finding ways to improve the
performance of students at risk (Sailor). Students
are placed at risk because of academic under-
achievement when they are faced by educational
disadvantage associated with poverty, minority
racial/ethnic identity, limited English proficiency,
and specific family configuration. These at-risk
conditions are usually coupled with the realities af-
flicting urban education, such as high-student
teacher ratio, low parental involvement, and over-
crowded and poorly funded schools. The needs of
students at risk are many, and resources in general
education are typically too few. Many of the
human resources needed for the educational im-
provements of at-risk students are locked up in fed-
eral categorical and special education programs
that are designed to benefit a relative few (Hunt et
al., 2000; Hunt et al., 2001; Sailor).

Much discussion has taken place in the liter-
ature on resource reallocation whereby inclusive
schools redesign the way they allocate educational
and material resources to meet the needs of all stu-
dents. Resource reallocation can only be conducted
if teachers and other educational personnel can
work together in shared problem-solving (e.g.,
Hunt et al., 2001; McLaughlin & Verstegen, 1998;
Miles & Darling-Hammond, 1998). Despite re-
cent calls for resource reallocation, there is little
empirical research aimed at investigating how exist-
ing educational resources can be used to provide
educational personnel with opportunities to plan
and work collaboratively in order to support all
students’ learning , including those at risk and with
special needs (McLaughlin & Verstegen; Miles &
Darling-Hammond).

Collaborative teaming provides a vehicle for
unifying the historically dual systems of general
and special education (Hunt et al., 2001; Nevin et
al., 1990; Villa & Thousand, 2000). The collabora-
tive teaming process offers ongoing opportunities
for general and special educators and parents to
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“share knowledge and skills to generate new and
novel methods for individualizing learning, with-
out the need for dual systems of general and special
education” (Villa & Thousand, p. 255). According
to experts in collaborative teaming, an effective col-
laborative teaming process involves regular, positive
face-to-face interactions, a structure for addressing
the issues, performance and monitoring, and clear
individual accountability for agreed-upon responsi-
bilities (Nevin et al.; Salisbury, Evans & Palom-
baro, 1997; Thousand & Villa, 1992; West & Idol,
1990). 

The purpose of this study was to empirically
investigate the effectiveness of a general educa-
tion/special education collaborative teaming
process in increasing the social and academic par-
ticipation of elementary students with significant
disabilities and students at risk in general educa-
tion classrooms. This investigation builds upon
recommendations for best practices for collabora-
tive teaming in inclusive classrooms outlined in the
existing literature. It differs from previous research
in that the collaborative process described in this
article provides a detailed and simplified process
designed to unify and integrate educational and so-
cial supports for students with and without disabil-
ities in the general education classroom. The main
elements of the Unified Plan of Support (see Hunt
et al., 2001) are (a) regularly scheduled team meet-
ings, (b) development of supports to increase the
focal student academic and social participation in
the general education instructional activities, (c)
built-in accountability system, and  (d) flexibility
to change ineffectual supports. Most importantly,
team members collaborate to create and implement
individualized instruction and supports needed to
increase the academic success and social participa-
tion of the focal students. The roles and responsi-
bilities of general and special educators take on the
flexibility needed to jointly address the needs of all
the students, as the team members share the re-
sponsibility for the students’ success.

This model of team collaboration was evalu-
ated through multiple data sources including be-
havioral observations and team interviews.
Triangulation of data sources (Patton, 1990) pro-
vided the opportunity for the behavioral data de-
scribing students’ levels of engagement and social
participation to be validated by the team members’
descriptions of the quality of the students’ class-
room participation obtained during the interviews.

M E T H O D

SE T T I N G

This study was conducted at two elementary
schools located in two urban school districts in the
San Francisco Bay Area. Each school had been in-
cluding students with severe disabilities in general
education classrooms for 6 and 10 years, respec-
tively. Both schools had a total of five students with
severe disabilities, one half-time inclusion support
teacher, and three instructional assistants. All par-
ticipating students were members of two general
education classrooms. One student at risk and one
of her classmates with disabilities were members of
a classroom at one school (Classroom A). Two stu-
dents at risk and two of their classmates with dis-
abilities were members of a classroom at the other
school (Classroom B). A full-time instructional as-
sistant was assigned to each classroom, with each
classroom including a total of two students with se-
vere disabilities. 

PARTICIPANTS

Students: Classroom A. Jerry was a fourth-
grade student of African American descent. He ex-
perienced severe physical and speech and language
impairments due to cerebral palsy. He was ambula-
tory and walked with an awkward gait. Fine motor
tasks, such as writing on paper, were difficult for
him to perform. He had some mild visual impair-
ments but often did not wear his corrective lenses
at school. His auditory skills appeared to be in the
normal range. Jerry communicated primarily
through speech. His expressive communication was
limited to names and two-word requests and com-
ments. His difficulty with articulation and modu-
lating his vocal volume made him hard to
understand. Jerry was severely cognitively delayed,
and his academic curriculum focused on basic skill
development (e.g., name recognition, identifying
letters and sight words, and counting). Jerry
learned new skills best through repetitive practice.
He could perform some class routines indepen-
dently with peer assistance. He was a very social
child who often greeted students and teachers.

Ashley was a student of African American
descent and a classmate of Jerry’s. Her academic
skills were below grade level in all academic areas.
She had difficulty attending to class lessons and
needed frequent prompting and assistance from
her teacher to perform tasks. Ashley read at a third-
grade level and had difficulty decoding words. She
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had difficulty with both composition and spelling.
Her penmanship was large and resembled that of a
first grader. Ashley had not mastered third-grade
math concepts and skills. She interacted primarily
with one other student, but had a small group of
friends.

Students: Classroom B. Francisco was a
fourth-grade student diagnosed with autism. Fran-
cisco was Latino. Spanish was spoken in his home;
however, English was his primary language. Fran-
cisco communicated through speech (two- to
three-word phrases), gestures, sign language, pic-
ture icons, and written words. He often responded
to others with echolalic responses and inconsis-
tently expressed choice or answered “yes/no” ques-
tions. His visual and auditory abilities appeared to
be within the normal range. He had no significant
difficulties in fine or gross motor skills. Francisco
independently performed most self-care tasks and
familiar classroom routines. He relied on prompts
and assistance from others in unfamiliar or un-
structured situations. Francisco had a large sight
word vocabulary and was interested in books with
illustrations. He could not independently compose
written work but could copy from an example on
the board. He often watched and imitated class-
mates during class routines and activities but did
not engage in lengthy interactions with them. He
primarily interacted with the instructional assis-
tant.

Pablo was a classmate of Francisco’s. He was
of African American, Latino, and Chinese descent.
Pablo had difficulty remaining engaged in class-
room activities. His academic skills were below
grade level across all curricular areas. Pablo read at
a second-grade level and had not yet mastered
third-grade math skills (e.g., multiplication facts).
He did not enjoy writing and produced little writ-
ten work without adult support. During large and
small group instruction, Pablo had difficulty re-
maining on task without continual reminders and
assistance from adults. He did not participate in
class discussions. Pablo was a social child who was
often distracted by other classmates’ “antics” during
lessons and small group activities.

Juan was the second student in the class with
severe disabilities. He experienced motor and
speech and language impairments due to muscular
dystrophy and had moderate cognitive delays. He
had stiff, weak muscle tone and tired easily when
performing fine motor tasks. His gait was some-

what awkward. His vision and hearing appeared to
be in the normal range. Juan spoke both Spanish
and English at school and at home. His receptive
language skills appeared to be stronger than his ex-
pressive language skills. Juan had difficulty answer-
ing questions, making predictions, and
problem-solving with language tasks. He had diffi-
culty following multiple-step directions and rarely
initiated requests for assistance. He read at a sec-
ond-grade level in both Spanish and English and
could write simple sentences with minimal
prompts. He was developing first-grade math skills
(e.g., simple addition and subtraction). Juan inter-
acted primarily with his instructional assistant. 

Alina was a classmate of the three boys de-
scribed above. She had been retained due to lack of
academic progress the previous year. Alina was
born in Pakistan and moved here when she was
seven. She spoke Urdu at home and received ESL
services twice a week at school. Her instructors and
parents did not think that her lack of progress was
due solely to second language acquisition issues.
Alina read at a first-grade level. Her writing con-
sisted of simple sentences with numerous gram-
matical and spelling errors. Her math skills were at
grade-level; however, she had difficulty with word
problems that required reading and problem-solv-
ing skills. She was a quiet, well-behaved student
who followed class routines and small group activi-
ties without difficulty. She lost focus during some
class discussions and during lectures that she found
difficult to follow. 

Educational Teams. The educational teams
for each student included the general education
teacher, the inclusion support teacher, the child’s
parents, and the instructional assistant assigned to
each classroom. In addition for Classroom B, a
speech and language therapist participated as a
team member for two of the students, and an assis-
tive technology specialist served as a team member
for the other two students. Both inclusion teachers
and the general education teacher for Classroom B
had 9 or more years experience implementing in-
clusive education. It was the first year for the
teacher in Classroom A. 

I N T E R V E N T I O N :  U N I F I E D P L A N S O F

SU P P O R T

Unified Plans of Support (UPS; see Hunt et al.,
2001; Hunt, Soto, Maier, Müller, & Goetz, 2002)
were developed for the three students at risk be-
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cause of academic underachievement and the three
students with severe disabilities through the collab-
orative efforts of their educational teams. The
teams met once a month for approximately 1 hr 30
min to develop and continue to refine the support
plans. Each UPS was an individualized listing of
curricular supports for reading, writing, and math
(e.g., adapted materials and assistive technology
and/or modified instructional content, perfor-
mance requirements, or teaching methods; cf., Jan-
ney & Snell, 2000) and supports to promote
classroom participation and interaction with peers
(e.g., partner systems, social facilitation by adults,
small group instruction, learning centers, conversa-
tion books for the students with disabilities, and
support from the instructional assistant for the stu-
dents at risk). Examples of curricular and participa-
tion and interaction supports developed and
implemented for each of the six students appear in
Table 1. 

Curricular adaptations and modifications
were designed to support the focus students’ full
participation in academic activity while working at
their individual ability levels and to rely less on in-
dividual support from the instructional assistant.
Participation and interaction supports were devel-
oped to decrease periods of nonengagement in
classroom activities, increase the students’ attempts
to initiate communicative interactions in the con-
text of instructional activities (e.g., asking ques-
tions, making comments, answering questions),
and increase interactions between the focus stu-
dents and their classmates. 

Structure and Organization of the UPS Meet-
ings. The structure of the collaborative process al-
lowed members of the team to share their
knowledge, experience, and skills. Each support
item was developed through a process that in-
cluded sharing ideas and building on the sugges-
tions of others. The collaborative problem-solving
process included four key elements: (a) identifying
the learning and social profile for each of the focal
students, (b) developing supports to increase the
students’ academic success and social participation
in classroom activities, (c) collaborative implemen-
tation of the plans of support, and (d) a built-in ac-
countability system (Giangreco, Cloninger,
Dennis, & Edelman, 1994; Merritt & Culatta,
1998; Salisbury et al., 1997; West & Idol, 1990). 

At the beginning of the first UPS meeting
for each student, members of the team reviewed

the academic development of the student in the
areas of reading, writing, and math. In addition,
they described the extent and quality of the child’s
participation in classroom activities (e.g., con-
tributing to group discussions, working without
support from the instructional assistant, participat-
ing in large-group instruction, working collabora-
tively in small group activities, seeking needed
assistance); and their interactions with classmates
(e.g., initiating and responding to interactions, par-
ticipating in conversations, providing and receiving
assistance, working collaboratively). The initial
support plan was built on that assessment informa-
tion through a “brainstorming” and consensus
process. Each item on the UPS was suggested by
individual members of the team. The suggestion
was followed by discussion of the effectiveness and
feasibility of the support strategy. If the team mem-
bers agreed on the inclusion of the item, it was
added to the student’s support plan. The UPS form
that guided the discussion was a sheet of paper for
listing each support item in the curricular areas of
reading, writing, and math. Additional areas in-
cluded general participation in classroom activities
and communication and socialization with peers.
There was a grid on the right side of the paper used
to identify members of the team responsible for
implementing each support. The grid also included
a rating scale used each month to evaluate the ex-
tent to which each support item was being imple-
mented (i.e., “not at all,” “somewhat,” “moderately
well,” and “fully”). The monthly rating procedures
prompted team members to more rigorously im-
plement items rated as “somewhat” implemented
and provided the opportunity for them to discuss
items that were “not at all” implemented. These
latter items were often revised or deleted from the
plan because they were perceived by team members
to be ineffectual or impractical to implement.

Based on the team members’ experience im-
plementing each UPS, individual items were some-
times refined, expanded upon as learning occurred,
dropped, or additional items were added to the
plan during subsequent meetings. University mem-
bers of the research team joined the school teams
for monthly UPS meetings but did not participate
in the development of the plans of support. They
did, however, provide some feedback to members
of the team during the days of observation and
data collection and provided reminders to team
members of meeting dates and times.
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Development of the UPS for Each Student.
During the first UPS meeting to develop the initial
plan of support, the project directors modeled the
process. Following the review of the student’s abil-
ity and needs in each of the areas described above,
and in the context of a “brainstorming” discussion,
the members of the educational team were asked
by the project directors to identify educational and
social supports for the students, moving through
the categories, of reading, writing, math, interac-
tion with peers, and general participation in class-
room activities. In subsequent meetings, the
general education or inclusion support teachers led
the discussion. The UPS was reviewed, levels of
implementation were evaluated, additional items
were added, and previous items were refined or
deleted. Following the initial UPS meeting, mem-
bers of the university team observed, but did not
contribute to the discussion.

During the first 45 min of the 1 hr 30 min
meeting time the team focused on the student with
disabilities and was joined by the student’s
parent(s). During the second 45 min the team fo-
cused on the student at risk and was joined by that
child’s parent(s).

S T U D E N T P E R F O R M A N C E M E A S U R E S A N D

DATA CO L L E C T I O N PR O C E D U R E S

Design. Student outcome variables were investi-
gated using a combination of data sources includ-
ing (a) systematic observation of the levels of
engagement and interaction patterns of the focus
students utilizing a multiple baseline design across
pairs of students (i.e., one student at risk and one
student with disabilities; see Figures 1-3; Kazdin,
1982), and (b) team interviews to elicit team mem-
bers’ perspectives on the academic growth and so-
cial participation of the students. The team
interviews were conducted once during baseline
(i.e., 1 week before implementation of the inter-
vention) and once at the end of the intervention
condition.

Levels of Engagement and Interaction Patterns:
Observational Measures. The Interaction and En-
gagement Scale (IES; Hunt et al., 1996; Hunt, Far-
ron-Davis, Wrenn, Hirose-Hatae, and Goetz,
1997) was designed to measure interaction and en-
gagement variables and utilizes a partial interval
recording procedure. Each 10-min observational
period consisted of twenty 30-s intervals. Within
each interval there was 15 s for observation and 15

s for recording. During each interval the observer
noted the first communicative interaction that in-
volved the focus student. The identity of the part-
ner in that interaction was noted (e.g., the teacher,
another student, or the instructional assistant) as
well as the individual who initiated the interaction
(i.e., the focus student or the partner). The com-
municative function of the interaction (i.e., a re-
quest, protest, comment, or assistance) was
identified as well as the quality of the interaction
(i.e., positive, neutral, or negative). Engagement
variables were also measured including the level of
engagement (i.e., active, passive, or not engaged)
and the grouping pattern (i.e., student alone or
with a group) that occurred during the majority of
each interval. A copy of the Interaction and En-
gagement Scale is available from the first author.

Each pair of students was observed approxi-
mately once a week from November through April
during an approximately 2-hr session. Disruptions
of this schedule occurred because of holidays, spe-
cial school events, and student absences. One class-
mate of the focus students was also observed using
the same instrumentation and procedures. Class-
mate data were used to identify normative patterns
for each of the dependent variables. Three partici-
pating classmates were selected by the general edu-
cation teachers who were asked by project staff to
identify three students in the class who were “aver-
age socially and academically.” One of the selected
students was observed each session; and the order
of observations of each of the three students was
rotated across days. 

Nine 10-min observations (3 for each focus
student and 3 for the classmate) were spaced across
an approximately 2-hr session, with each period
separated by an approximately 2-min break. The
observations were alternated between each of the
focus students and his or her classmate. The order
of observations (i.e., the first student to be ob-
served) was systematically rotated across sessions.
The observational period was scheduled during
morning academic activity and did not include re-
cess breaks. Students in the two classrooms quickly
adjusted to the presence of the data collectors who
were introduced by their teacher as visitors who
would be observing in their classroom during the
school year.

During baseline and after each UPS was im-
plemented, an independent observer (the senior in-
vestigators) joined the data collectors on an average
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of 34% of the sessions (33% for Jerry and Ashley,
41% for Francisco and Pablo, and 29% for Juan
and Alina). The level of agreement between the
primary data collector and the independent ob-
server was calculated by dividing the number of
agreements on the occurrence of variables during
each observational interval by the total number of
agreements plus disagreements, times 100%. The
mean percentage of interobserver agreement on the
presence of each of the interaction and engagement
variables targeted by the Interaction and Engage-
ment Scale was 97.4% (range, 91.7% to 100%);
98.8% for communicative partner (range, 96% to
100%); 96.2% for initiation of an interaction
(range, 88% to 100%); 95.5% for acknowledg-
ment of the initiation (range, 83% to 100%);
95.4% for communicative function (range, 78% to
100%); 99.5% for the quality of the interaction
(range, 88% to 100%); 96.7% for the level of en-
gagement (range, 83% to 100%); and 100% for
student grouping patterns.

Data from the Interaction and Engagement
Scale (IES) observations can be analyzed in a vari-
ety of ways; however, predicted outcomes for the
current study were the following: (a) decreases in
the levels of nonengagement in ongoing classroom
activities; (b) increases in interactions initiated by
the focus students (e.g., making comments, asking
questions); and (c) increases in interactions with
peers or the classroom teacher that were positive in
nature.

The two data collectors were experienced in
the procedures for in-class data collection and had
used the IES to collect behavioral data in previous
studies (i.e., Hunt et al., 2001; Hunt et al., 2002).
They had Master’s Degrees in Special Education
and experience as teachers of students with severe
disabilities.

Levels of Engagement, Interaction Patterns,
and Academic Progress: Team Interviews. Team
members’ perceptions of changes in the
social/classroom behaviors and the academic
progress of the three focus students were assessed
through an “open-ended” interview process imple-
mented two times in the course of the study: ap-
proximately 1 week before implementation of the
UPS and at the end of the intervention condition.
The question “How is _____ doing?” was asked
across the areas addressed by each UPS (i.e., read-
ing, writing, math, classroom participation, and so-
cial interaction with peers). Responses were

audio-taped and transcribed verbatim for later
analysis.

I N T E R V E N T I O N F I D E L I T Y:  I M P L M E N T A T I O N

O F IT E M S O N T H E UPS

The extent to which items on the UPS were imple-
mented (LeLaurin & Wolery, 1992) was evaluated
during each monthly UPS meeting that followed
development of the original support plan. Team
members and university project staff who observed
in the classroom were asked to rate the extent to
which each item on the support plan was being im-
plemented. Rating options were “not at all,”
“somewhat,” “moderately well,” and “fully.”  A
consensus process was used in which each of the
educational team members and the university ob-
servers reported their rating for each item. All
members of the team agreed on an implementation
rating for all UPS items across each of the monthly
meetings; however, if  consensus had not been
reached, the majority opinion would have been
used to rate an item.

E C O L O G I C A L V A L I D I T Y O F T H E U P S
PR O C E S S :  PARTICIPANTS ’  PE R S P E C T I V E S

The ecological validity of the UPS process—that is,
the extent to which the collaborative teaming
process was natural to the existing school culture
and useful to the school community (Gaylord-
Ross, 1979)—was evaluated through a group inter-
view conducted at the end of the study. Questions
were designed to elicit their perceptions of the UPS
process for the following topics: (a) benefits of the
UPS process, (b) limitations of the UPS process,
and (c) recommendations for changes in the UPS
process.

The group interview was moderated by a se-
nior investigator. During the interview the moder-
ator probed speakers to clarify their responses or
provide more detail. The responses of the team
members were audio-taped and transcribed verba-
tim for later analysis.

DATA AN A LYSIS

Behavioral Measures. At the end of each observa-
tional session, data collectors summarized for the
two focus students and their classmate the percent-
age of total intervals of observation (there were 3
sets of 20 intervals for each student) in which the
following targeted behaviors occurred: nonengage-
ment, focus student-initiated reciprocal interac-
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tions (i.e., requests, protests, comments), and reci-
procal interactions with other students.

Interviews. The four members of the univer-
sity team analyzed the transcripts from the two in-
terviews (the first during baseline and the second at
the end of the intervention condition) utilizing a
group discussion and consensus process. Team
members read each transcript from the set of inter-
views and, using a line-by-line analysis (Strauss &
Corbin, 1990), identified themes representing the
perceptions of the interviewees within the acade-
mic categories of reading, writing, and math and
the categories of classroom participation and social
interaction with peers. A discussion followed in
which agreements and discrepancies in the analyses
across team members were discussed. A summary
listing of themes within each category for each of
the interviews was developed. Finally, team mem-
bers together reviewed the identified themes, elimi-
nating redundancy, and identifying and
interpreting patterns across categories, across inter-
view periods, and across students (Krueger, 1998,
Morgan, 1993). The general education teacher, in-
clusion support teacher, and instructional assistant
for each of the teams provided “member checks” of
the accuracy of the analysis by reviewing the out-
comes and providing feedback (Lincoln & Guba,
1985).

These procedures were also used to analyze
the transcripts from the interviews of the three ed-
ucational teams at the end of the study to establish
the ecological validity of the intervention. The cat-
egories for the initial analysis corresponded to the
structure of the interview questions. “Member
checks” of the accuracy of the final analysis were
provided by the same members of the educational
teams.

R E S U L T S

ST U D E N T OU T C O M E S :  LE V E L S O F EN G A G E -
M E N T A N D IN T E R A C T I O N PA T T E R N S

Observational Outcomes. Before implementation of
the UPS for the three students with disabilities and
their classmates at risk, the percentage of intervals
in which the students were not engaged in class-
room activity was substantially higher than the av-
erage rates of nonengagement for their classmates
(see Figure 1). Following implementation of the
targeted academic and social supports, nonengage-

ment levels decreased from an average of 35%,
27%, 40%, 39%, 37%, and 23% for Jerry, Ashley,
Francisco, Pablo, Juan, and Alina, respectively, to
between .2% to 5% for each of the students. These
levels of nonengagement are commensurate with
those of their peers. 

In addition to the substantial decreases in
nonengagement in classroom activities, the stu-
dents were more often initiating interactions with
their classmates and teacher after implementation
of the UPS (see Figure 2). During baseline sessions,
the average percentage of intervals of interaction
were .7%, 3%, 5%, 14%, 2%, and 11% for Jerry,
Ashley, Francisco, Pablo, Juan, and Alina, respec-
tively. After implementation of the UPS, interac-
tions levels increased to between 18% and 29% for
each of the students. 

Interactions with another student increased
to levels higher than those of their classmates after
implementation of the support plan (see Figure 3).
During the baseline condition the percentage of in-
tervals of reciprocal interactions with another class-
mate were .7%, 6%, 3%, 13%, 2%, and 10% for
Jerry, Ashley, Francisco, Pablo, Juan, and Alina, re-
spectively. After implementation of the support
plan, levels increased to between 32% and 53% for
each of the students.

Interview Outcomes. Analysis of the perspec-
tives of educational team members produced
themes related to the students’ participation in
classroom activities and their interaction patterns
with their classmates and teacher associated with
implementation of the UPS. Patterns of change
common across students included the following:
(a) increased assertiveness in classroom interactions
and offers to take leadership roles during activities
(exception, Jerry and Ashley); (b) demonstrations
of pride in academic progress; (c) increased positive
interactions and collaborative activity with class-
mates; (d) increased initiation in asking for help
(exception, Jerry); and (e) for the students at risk,
enjoyment in helping their classmates during some
classroom activities. 

S T U D E N T OU T C O M E S :  AC A D E M I C P E R F O R -
M A N C E

Interview Outcomes. Patterns of change in academic
performance described by team members that were
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present across all students included the following:
(a) increased effort to learn and participate in acad-
emic activities; (b) increased reliance on peer,
rather than adult, support; (c) increased academic
productivity; (d) increased persistence to tackle dif-
ficult tasks (exception, Jerry); (e) increased motiva-
tion to participate in academic activities and
decreased distractibility during those activities; (f )
demonstration of academic progress at home (ex-
ception, Jerry); and (g) for the students at risk and
Juan, increased pride in academic accomplish-

ments. (Tables providing detailed descriptions of
changes in the students’ engagement levels, interac-
tion patterns, and academic performance are avail-
able from the first author upon request.) 

IN T E R V E N T I O N F I D E L I T Y:  IM P L E M E N TAT I O N

O F T H E UPS

There were four to five UPS meetings for each of
the focus students. Implementation ratings for
each item on each student’s UPS gathered at the
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first meeting following its development were the
following: (a) 4 of the 6 supports for Jerry were
“fully implemented,” 1 was implemented “moder-
ately well,” and 1 was not implemented; (b) 4 of
the 7 supports for Ashley were “fully imple-
mented,” 3 were not being implemented; (c) 9 of
the 11 supports for Francisco were “fully imple-
mented,” 2 were “somewhat implemented”; (d) all
9 of the supports for Pablo were “fully imple-
mented”; (e) 6 of the 10 supports for Juan were
“fully implemented,” 3 were “somewhat imple-

mented,” and 1 was not being implemented; and
(f ) 8 of the 9 supports for Alina were “fully imple-
mented,” and 1 was implemented “moderately
well.”  

Implementation ratings of each item on each
UPS gathered at the last meeting were the follow-
ing (note: the number of items on each UPS may
have changed from the first meeting because of the
additions and revision process): (a) all 12 of the
supports for Jerry were “fully implemented”; (b) all
7 of the items for Ashley were “fully implemented”;
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(c) all 14 of the items for Francisco were “fully im-
plemented”; (d) 13 of the 14 items for Pablo were
“fully implemented,” 1 was implemented “moder-
ately well”;  (e) all of the 11 supports for Juan were
“fully implemented”; and (f ) 10 of the 11 items for
Alina were “fully implemented,” and 1 was imple-
mented “somewhat.” 

E C O L O G I C A L VA L I D I T Y:  PA R T I C I P A N T P E R -
S P E C T I V E S O N T H E UPS P R O C E S S

Analysis of the data from the group interviews con-
ducted at the end of the study generated themes

that were grouped into three categories: (a) benefits
of the UPS process identified by each of the three
educational teams, (b) benefits identified by teams
at either Classroom A or Classroom B, and (c) rec-
ommendations for changes in the process.

Benefits of the UPS Process Expressed by Both
Teams. Six themes emerged during the analysis
process that were common to teams from both
schools. First, the team members suggested that the
collaborative process allowed participants to share
their expertise and experience to support student
progress. A classroom teacher commented, “With
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these meetings you make sure it’s a collaborative ef-
fort and that everybody is informed. It’s not saying
‘the child is not performing’; instead it’s about
what we can all do to contribute to get this child’s
needs met.”  

Second, it was the team members’ perspec-
tive that the regularly scheduled, interactive meet-
ings provided the opportunity for educators to
solicit parent input and expertise to assess the per-
formance and progress of their child and develop
appropriate supports to increase their child’s suc-
cess at school and at home. Third, the team mem-
bers felt supported by other members of their team
as they developed and implemented the UPS. 

The fourth benefit identified was the effect
the UPS had on the academic and social progress
of the students. A parent noted, “[The UPS
process] helps them socially, and it helps them
emotionally, and it helps them cognitively. It helps
them feel a part of the class, and I think it builds
their self-esteem.”

The final two benefits identified by team
members were related to the meeting format and
use of classroom resources. It was suggested that
the regularly scheduled UPS meetings provided op-
portunities to monitor student progress and revise
supports as needed. It was also noted that the ex-
pertise of the special education staff was used to ef-
fectively support the students at risk, thereby
unifying general and special education resources to
meet the needs of all students in the classroom. 

Benefits Specific to Individual Schools. Six ad-
ditional benefits were identified by teams at either
Classroom A (1 benefit) or Classroom B (5 bene-
fits). Members of Team 1 from Classroom A sug-
gested that, through the UPS process, peers were
encouraged to support students with disabilities.
This is another example of using existing classroom
resources to meet the needs of a diverse population
of students. 

Two of the benefits discussed by Classroom
B teams were related to the expanded role and vi-
sion of the specialists on the team (i.e., the speech
and language pathologist and the instructional
technology technician); specifically, it was the team
members’ perspective that (a) the UPS meetings
gave the specialists a more global view of classroom
activities and individual student support needs;
and (b) the specialists became a resource to all stu-
dents in the classroom, rather than only the stu-
dents on their caseload. One of the specialists

commented, “I think a lot of the time we took
ideas that we came up with in the UPS meetings
and just started naturally applying them to other
kids.”

Three additional benefits identified by the
Classroom B team members were related to the
structure of the UPS process: that is, (a) the UPS
structure provided a built-in accountability system;
and (b) the structure allowed for ongoing revisions
of the support plans to adapt to the students’ needs
and progress. The final benefit noted by the team
members was the nonjudgmental nature of the
UPS discussions, which they considered to be an
essential component of the collaborative planning
meetings. 

Modification to the UPS Process. Team 1 from
Classroom B suggested including more opportuni-
ties for team members to analyze why various sup-
ports were effective, an analysis that might inform
the development of additional supports and could
easily be incorporated into discussions at the
monthly UPS meetings.

D I S C U S S I O N

Three school teams consisting of a general educa-
tion teacher, the inclusion support teacher, an in-
structional assistant, a specialist (Classroom B
teams), and parents developed and implemented
support plans for six students whose social partici-
pation and academic engagement were substan-
tially compromised. Only three students received
special education services. The other three were at
risk because of academic underachievement and
were not receiving any additional services prior to
this study. Our findings, based on behavioral ob-
servations within the context of a multiple baseline
design, suggest that consistent implementation of
the UPS developed through a collaborative team-
ing process increased the students’ engagement in
classroom activities (with changes commensurate
with the behavior of their peers). Increases in en-
gagement may have been due to increased partici-
pation in interactive, collaborative activities with
adaptations and support from peers, use of assistive
technology with peer partners, and support from
special education instructional assistants for the
students at risk. There was also an increase in inter-
actions initiated by the focus students. Implemen-
tation of the UPS with items including interactive
activities, students working in pairs or small
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groups, use of technology with peer partners, and
students at risk participating as tutors for class-
mates may have contributed to the change. Finally,
interactions with classmates rose to levels substan-
tially above those of their peers. These outcomes
may have been due to the extensive use of peer
partners and prompting to seek out peer support as
elements of the plan of support. 

In addition to an analysis of changes in be-
havioral patterns, we elicited the perceptions of
members of the educational teams on changes in
student performance. All three teams described
gains in self-confidence, assertiveness, and social
interactions with classmates that they attributed to
implementation of the UPS. They also described
the progress the students made in reading, writing,
and math after the academic modifications, adapta-
tions, and adult and peer supports were imple-
mented.

The three teams who participated in this
study included parents as equal and full partners.
Parent participation in the teams was instrumental
to the development and implementation of the
unified plans of support. The UPS process pro-
vided a forum for the parent-professional partner-
ship mandated by federal law and recommended
by best practices (e.g., Turnbull & Turnbull, 2001).
It is well recognized that the education of children
with disabilities can be more effective when parents
have meaningful opportunities to participate in the
education of their children at school and at home.
The collaborative teaming process afforded by the
UPS provided the parents with opportunities for
shared decision making (Kalyanpur & Harry,
1999). The meetings were conveniently scheduled
and occurred at times when parents were able to at-
tend. Interpreter services were available for one of
the families. Parents received reminder calls about
meeting dates and times 1 to 2 days before each
meeting. The parents attended all UPS meetings.
This contrasts with the generally accepted belief
that parents from nondominant communities have
a lower level of participation in the education
process of their children. Indeed, all our six focal
students belonged to nondominant communities,
yet their parents were full partners in the process. 

A major limitation of this study is the lack of
a fiscal model to provide the financial resources
needed for general education/special education col-
laborative efforts. Implementation of the UPS
model schoolwide would require a redesign of staff

roles and responsibilities, budgetary increases to re-
allocate funds to support across-program collabora-
tion, and the establishment of regularly scheduled
team planning meetings to develop, evaluate, and
revise the unified plans of support. A second limi-
tation is the small-sample nature of the study. It re-
stricts its investigative focus to three educational
teams and six students; and, although it provides
insight into the collaborative process, the ability to
generalize beyond the small sample is limited. A
third limitation is the variability in performance on
two of the behavioral measures for Pablo and Juan:
initiated interactions and interactions with class-
mates. During the intervention condition these be-
haviors fluctuated from above the average rates of
their classmates to well below; however, there was a
substantial average increase above baseline levels for
both students. Finally, it should be noted that the
descriptions shared by team members of changes in
student performance and their suggestions of
causal linkages with implementation of the UPS
represent the perceptions of those team members.
We are not interpreting their statements as evi-
dence of causality.

C O N C L U S I O N S

This study investigated the consolidation of human
resources available in the classroom to increase the
ability of a general education classroom to accom-
modate a heterogeneous student body. As schools
become more diverse in terms of students’ national
origin, linguistic and cultural backgrounds, family
composition, and ability levels, the adult members
of the school community must unite around a vi-
sion of academic success and full social participa-
tion and belonging for all students (Hunt et al.,
2000). It has been suggested that a key to success-
fully meeting the educational needs of all students
is the development of collaborative relationships
among the school staff, so that expertise may be
shared (Villa & Thousand, 2000). Our findings
suggest that the UPS teaming process made it pos-
sible to focus efforts on those students who re-
quired intensive and comprehensive plans of
support for success and provided the general edu-
cation teachers with additional resources to imple-
ment the support plans. One possible reason for
these positive outcomes may be that members of
the collaborative teams had time to reflect together
on an ongoing basis. The need for compensated
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time for regularly scheduled team meetings appears
to be an essential component of the collaborative
teaming process (Doyle, York-Barr, & Kronberg,
1996; Rainforth & York-Barr, 1997; Snell & Jan-
ney, 2000; West & Idol, 1990). It is incumbent
upon the school organizational leadership to set an
expectation for collaboration and to explicitly cre-
ate opportunities, incentives, rewards, and training
for such collaboration (Nevin et al., 1990). Meth-
ods for promoting collaborative teams within
schools have been identified and include flexibility
in teaching assignments, formation of teaching
teams, and job redefinition (Miles & Darling-
Hammond, 1998; Nevin et al., 1990). Responding
to the educational needs of students at risk and
those with disabilities requires schools to unify and
reallocate resources. 

The collaborative process evaluated here pro-
vides only one example of ways in which school
programs and faculty can be integrated to meet the
needs of all students. Unfortunately, the number of
schools implementing across-program collaborative
models to meet the needs of diverse populations of
students continues to be low (Lipsky & Gartner,
1997; Miles & Darling-Hammond, 1998).
Human and financial resources for categorical pro-
grams continue to be targeted for specific popula-
tions of students and often promote the
segregation of students across cultural, language,
and ability differences. Although promising new
opportunities for coordinating federal education
program funds are now available, administrative
challenges exist to the widespread implementation
of consolidated programs. Research is needed to
document the effectiveness of various models of
collaborative teaming, but the most powerful cata-
lyst for change will be the commitment of educa-
tors and parents to create school communities in
which human and financial resources work to-
gether to address the needs of all students.

I M P L I C A T I O N S  F O R  
P R A C T I C E

Our initial thoughts regarding practical implica-
tions focus on the need for collaborative teaming
between families, general education, and special
education staff so that expertise and responsibility
for the success of all students can be shared. The
UPS teaming model provided the educational
teams with a regularly scheduled opportunity to

hear from one another and to engage one another
in the process of collaboration. One important fea-
ture of the collaborative process was the critical role
played by parents in the development and imple-
mentation of the plans of support. Another impor-
tant feature of the UPS process is the flexibility
afforded to team members to review the practical-
ity and applicability of suggested supports. Those
supports that are found no longer useful are re-
moved from the plan.

Finally, it appears that resource reallocation
is critical to the ability of the members of educa-
tional teams to support one another and to meet
the needs of all students—whether with disabilities
or at risk—in the general education classroom. Re-
allocation is feasible when valuable human and fi-
nancial resources that are tied to specific categorical
programs are creatively shared for the good of all
students in the classroom. There are some practical
strategies that schools can implement toward this
end. For instance, in our study the instructional as-
sistants that were financially tied to a specific stu-
dent supported the general education teachers in
their inclusive efforts and acted as mediators be-
tween the focus student and his or her peers. The
special education staff—speech and language clini-
cians, assistive technology specialist—who pro-
vided in-classroom intervention for a selected
group of focus students acted as resources available
to everyone in the classroom by including in their
intervention all those children in the classroom
who experience language delays or physical access
restrictions. In addition to being financially and
practically viable, sharing human resources created
a strong sense of community in the classrooms
where everybody belonged and was supported
when needed.
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